January PSRC meeting 

3


Dr. Sandra Ruffin, Director, Federal Program Monitoring
Virginia Department of Education

Questions posed to Dr. Ruffin for response:
1. How long must a school keep special education files?   
Dr. Ruffin refers everyone who asks this question to follow GS-21.   All records are to be maintained confidentially and according to GS-21.  Georgia had a follow up question regarding keeping all the ieps?  Dr. Ruffin says each division must make the decision whether the old ieps are still educationally useful.  IDEA does not say that ‘all’ records have to be maintained.  IDEA says that the lea (local educational agency) must notify the parents that records are no longer needed to educate the student.  It is not the lea’s responsibility to maintain all records on a student.  IDEA does require lea’s to provide a notice to parents that the records are being destroyed.  The Library of Virginia does require that paper records must be shredded, pulped, or incinerated.  Electronic records must be overwritten or exposed to high magnetic field to wipe them clean.  Any records with social security numbers must be cross-cut shredded.  Angie had a follow up question regarding the administrative review of special education records.  Dr. Ruffin responded that usually, the team is only looking at the current iep, or any records from the 3 year cycle.  Her teams are looking at the evaluation process and the team may find it necessary to go back to the papers that document the ‘process’ of the evaluation process.  Dr. Ruffin’s team can only go back 2 years for a complaint.  There is a 2 year cycle for complaints.  Dr. Ruffin pointed out that the Office of Special Education Programs at the federal level state that a best practice for ieps is only 3 years.  Her teams have found that most items in a special education file should have never made their way into the file.  No one wants to be responsible for pulling out the records eligible for destruction.  

2. Are all IEPs for a student required to be kept on hand or just the most recent IEP?  
Dr. Ruffin recommends that the student special education record should be purged at each level, for example, at the end of the elementary time period, at the end of middle school, etc.  It may be appropriate for one school division to do one thing and another school division to do something else, but FERPA doesn’t say specifically how and what records to maintain, just about the requirement for confidentiality.  There was a question regarding when the ‘exit’ period begins when you have a student that completes a program, but may be eligible to return until age 22.  Angie asked if as a good practice would be to have  2-3 year cycles for the triennial review.  So that would give you 6 ieps on hand.   Dr. Ruffin responded that an individualized approach to each student record may be required.  With larger school divisions, this would be difficult to train.  King William County just had a review and they were commended for their recordkeeping.
3. Is there a preferred order for the special education documents in the student file? 
Dr. Ruffin indicated for review purposes – yes.  Follow the states model for ieps.   The records should be organized by the iep.  It can literally take hours to go through one record for her team when there is no organized approach to the record.  There is not, however, a regulation in place indicating a specific order for special education record.  Mathew Stanley asked a question regarding whether a private school teaching public placed students should follow each lea’s protocols or use their own.  Dr. Ruffin indicated that her experience is that most public schools will have their own ieps recommended order  they want followed.  
4. Are there best practices and/or federal/state guidelines to assist in planning records policies or is this determined by the LEA?  No
5. In December 2011, three FERPA changes were made relative to Directory Information (99.37(a)) and the disclosure of Student IDs as directory information.  Discuss the impact and ramifications of this on school divisions.   
You can disclose id numbers as directory information as long as the information doesn’t allow other people to get to other educational records.  Mark A. asked if anyone else has student ids as directory information.  Most present indicated that they were did not have student ids as directory information.  Dr. Ruffin recently sent out an email giving a model notice for directory information – it does include student id number as being ok to use in electronic systems.  If the student id is also used to access other educational records, then you must have a pin number or a password to be able to use the student id.  The email went out sometime in early December.  If you did not get the email, then go to the family compliance website or follow this link:  www.2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/index.html .  You will find the Dear Superintendent letter, a model of educational rights under FERPA for elementary and secondary schools, a model for directory information, and model for right under PPRA, and then model notice for PPRA opt out /consent forms.
6. Retraining of authorized representatives about FERPA and how to protect PII, it appears we are encouraged to provide policies and training for teachers as well as the keepers-of-the record, and that such policies should have disciplinary consequences attached.  Do you have policy samples?  Is training in FERPA required for teacher licensure?  
Dr. Ruffin says she is not aware of the requirements and she doesn’t think it’s a bad idea to have teachers trained as part of their licensure, however, it is not currently a requirement for new licensure or renewal.  However, it may be embedded within other classes that are required.  There is no requirement for training under FERPA, IDEA does require training however, for all those who have some responsibility for working with special ed records.  FERPA requires that division superintendents to name someone in the school division that someone have responsibility of oversight responsibility for the management of educational records. Tinya indicated that all licensure requirements are being reviewed.  Dr. Ruffin says that she strongly feels that confidentiality and management of student records. 
7. If a child withdraws and then enrolls again within the 5 year timeframe do we merge the 2 files or should they remain as separate files – one remaining with the withdrawals for that time frame and the other as the current cumulative file? As far as Dr. Ruffin is concerned, merging the record is irrelevant – she would still treat them as 1 file.  If you get the records from another school division, you must determine what records have educational value and what can have GS-21 applied to them.   Same question only what about if it more than 5 years and we have purged for long term retention and possibly microfilmed?   Again, Dr. Ruffin indicated that each student file must be treated individually.
8. What should people be advised to do with emails/electronic communications that include identifying information that should not be a part of the educational record and what destruction of those files should entail?
 Dr. Ruffin says that the best answer is to seek the advice of your school division attorney.  She did go on to say that if there is an email about a student, it still is an educational record and is protected by FERPA.  You need to have a process in place on how you protect electronic records and have it documented.  Up to this point, those have been considered personal files of the teacher and they were not required to follow the policy for destruction of educational records. I have advised people to purge those file at least every three years, which is what I did and was advised to do when I was in the classroom. Should that be the case or should I advise them otherwise?   Remember, if a parent knows you have notes on their student, then the notes are required to be made available to the parent under FERPA.  A parent can even see you writing notes and that’s know they knew the existed.
